CARLISLE AREA TRANSPORT ADVISORY GROUP

Minutes of a Meeting of the Carlisle Area Transport Advisory Group held on Monday 13 October 2008 at 10.00 am at The Courts, Carlisle.

PRESENT

Mr R Watson (Chair)

Mr R Bloxham
-
Carlisle City Council

Ms D Brewis
-
Carlisle Cycling Campaign

Mr R Cook
-
Stagecoach

Mr P Emmerson
-
Carlisle Access Group

Mr R Hindson
-
Cumbria Police

Ms J Holland
-
Carlisle Parish Councils Association

Mr H McDevitt
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr D Morton
-
Carlisle City Council

Mr G Prest
-
Cumbria County Council

Mr B Sharrock
-
Representing Carlisle Taxi Associations

Mr C F Weber
-
Cumbria County Council

Mrs C Rutherford
- 
Carlisle City Council

Officers in attendance:-

Mr R Hayward
-
Carlisle Area Engineer

Mr A McNicoll
-
Cumbria County Council, Senior Transport Policy Officer
Mr K Poole
-
Carlisle City Council

Mr J Smith
-
Cumbria County Council, Transport Policy Manager

Mrs L M Graham
-
Member Services and Scrutiny Unit, Cumbria County Council

Dr J Cleary
-
Friends of the Lake District

12. apologies for absence

Apologies for absence were received from Mr T Allison.

13. exclusion of press and public

AGREED,
that the press and public be not excluded from the meeting during consideration of any item on the agenda.

14. minutes

The Minutes of the last meeting of the Area Transport Advisory Group held on 1 July 2008 were confirmed as a correct record.

Further to Minute Number 7 – Lowther Street Consultation Response Ms Brewis said she had been advised that there was an objection to the proposal to allow cyclists from using the bus lanes on Lowther Street which had been considered at the Highways and Transport Working Group the previous week.  The Chair advised that the Working Group does not take decisions but had recommended to the Local Committee that cyclists should still not be permitted to use the southbound bus lane (they were not currently permitted to and the advertised proposal was to allow them to) due to concerns for their safety given the bus lane was constrained by kerbs and barriers.  Ms Brewis felt that the safety of cyclists would be put more at risk by them having to use the only other available alternative route through the city centre which was via Georgian Way/Spencer Street.  She was further advised a decision would be taken by the Local Committee at its meeting on 11 November.

15. local transport plan 2 – 2008 progress report

A report by the Corporate Director – Environment sought support for the Annual Delivery Report for the 2nd Local Transport Plan (LTP) which was appended to the report.  It described progress on delivering targets and schemes and highlighted examples of innovation.  It also considered the Councils network management duties and future opportunities and risk to delivery over the final 3 years of the LTP 2.  The views of ATAG members were sought.

ATAG members queried the increase in local bus patronage and were advised that whilst it was difficult to identify a precise reason factors such as the introduction of concessionary travel for pensioners and the increase in fuel costs would have had an effect.  In relation to describing more alternative methods of transport than just car use Mr Smith advised that the Councils policy was to move towards more sustainable methods of transport and the report detailed some successes and achievements along these lines.  He recognised however that there was more that could be done and welcomed any other feedback from members.   

Mr Bloxham hoped that more could be done to address problems in areas identified as being in need of Air Quality Action Plans rather than just awaiting the opening of the CNDR.  The City and County Councils would need to work together on an actions to address traffic related air pollution problems at the identified sites.

AGREED,
that the report and comments made by members of the Group be noted and any further comments from ATAG members be submitted directly to the Transport Policy Manager.

16. regional funding allocation – transport priorities

Mr Smith, the Transport Policy Manager reported verbally on Regional Funding Allocations in relation to Transport Priorities.  He advised that the County Councils current major scheme remained the CNDR and all efforts were being made to commence work on the scheme as soon as possible.

Recent changes to the way in which major transport improvement schemes were chosen had been adopted by the Department for Transport.  Whereas in the past, the County Council had been in the position to submit its own priorities direct to Department for Transport these were now prioritised on a regional basis.  As Cumbria was a small part, population wise, of the North West region and as schemes submitted from other, more populous,  areas of the region were much more aligned to hitting the National Cost Benefit targets (particularly in relation to economic development) it was proving difficult for Cumbrian schemes to become regional priority schemes.  In order to have Cumbrian schemes prioritised against others in the region it would be necessary to align them more along with lines of supporting economic development rather than any other factor.  Officers in the County Council were currently examining economic drivers and how this could be related to transport schemes which were felt to be needed within the County. 

However, Mr Smith further advised that the existing North West Region transport programme was already set until 2014 however it was likely that even this programme would slip due to increased construction costs and therefore it could be beyond that date before any further large Cumbrian schemes could be considered for the programme but the possibility may exist for smaller schemes that could be delivered within the existing highway corridor to be considered for any underspending identified in the programme..  He would continue to update ATAG members on the funding allocation in due course.

17.   quarterly road safety report

A report by the Interim Corporate Director – Environment presented the road safety report for the first quarter of 2008/09.  Figures were provided for April – June 2008.  

ATAG members received the information however they were disappointed that the information was not more up to date.  It was noted that more up to date information was submitted to the Carlisle CRASH Group and the Road Safety Officer would establish whether more up to date information could be provided to the ATAG when the next report was made.

18. carlisle walk and cycle map

A new walking and cycling map for Carlisle had been produced and a copy circulated to members.  It was felt that the map would be useful to both residents and visitors to the area.

19. presentation on highways and public realm from dr jo cleary friends of the lake district

The Group received a presentation from Dr Jo Cleary representing Friends of the Lake District on a project that was being carried out in partnership with Amey, AONBs and the Lake District National Park for the Highways and Public Realm Working Group.

Dr Cleary acknowledged that whilst the urban area of Carlisle had different problems to other more rural areas of the County she commented that there were measures that could be introduced in more built up areas to enhance the built environment and give more priority to pedestrians and cyclists rather than the car driver.  She advised that in many urban areas the overall impression was motorised traffic was primary to the environment rather than the other way round.  The incidence of street furniture including signing, guard rails, bollards etc often pointed to preference being given to drivers over pedestrians.  Within urban areas it was considered that the hierarchy should be the pedestrian at the top with the car user at the bottom.  During her presentation Dr Cleary showed slides of good and bad practice from the Carlisle area and other towns/cities in relation to street furniture signs, barriers, car parking etc.   The County Council had agreed as a matter of policy that all major urban schemes should have a Quality Audit and this had recently been done in respect of the development of the Lowther Street scheme. The Department for Transport has recently issues a new design guide “The Manual For Streets” which set out National practice guidance.

Arguments in favour of adopting a more limited approach to street furniture included reduced initial costs and maintenance.  It was also considered that drivers attitudes should change regarding speed limits which should be regarded as a maximum and not a preferable level at which to drive particularly in built up urban areas.  The presentation was being given to all of the Cumbrian ATAGs in order to raise their awareness of the issues and to ask them to take these into account when considering proposals for the future along side the County Council.  A series of training sessions were being held to which ATAG members had been invited if they required further information.

Members of the Carlisle ATAG advised that, in relation to the provision of railings on Lowther Street, these had been provided as a necessary safety device following a number of accidents, including some fatalities, to young people on this particular stretch of road.  Other members commented that the hierarchy on street such as Lowther Street was wrong and that given appropriate removal of unnecessary traffic and the reduction in speed it should be possible for pedestrians to cross the road without the need for barriers or signalised crossing.

Dr Cleary advised that in streets in extremely busy areas such as Kensington High Street in London alterations had been made to the streetscape by removing barriers signs, signals, narrowing carriageways  etc and it had been found to work well.  She felt that such measures could be replicated in Carlisle.

Dr Cleary was thanked for her presentation and members would bear in mind the points raised when considering schemes and there effect on other users other than the motorists.

The meeting closed at 11.35 am
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